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WORLD

BOWLS




BOARD MEETING MINUTES
(Meeting held by “Go-to-Meeting” conference call on 
23 October 2016)
PRESENT:

John Bell (JB) – President/Chairman 

Colleen Gilbert (CG)-Appointed Director 

Andy Ewens (AE)-Regional Director



John McArdle (JM)-Regional Director



Karen Murphy (KM)-Regional Director

APOLOGIES:

None




IN ATTENDANCE:

Gary Smith (GS) – Chief Executive 
Roger Black (RB) - minute taker
1. WELCOME:
The President opened the meeting at 09.00 hours (UK time) and welcomed all to the “Go-to-Meeting” Board meeting.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
The President asked for declarations of interest not already recorded.

CG – Venue manager for the 2018 CG & member of Committee representing Broadbeach Bowls Club and the City of Gold Coast for the 2020 World Championships. (Appointments confirmed on 25th October 2016)
3
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING:
Tabled: Minutes of Board meeting April 2016. 

4
BUSINESS ARISING
It was confirmed that the action points had been attended to or were otherwise covered in the agenda.
Contact was required to be re-instated with Sweden and Norway although it was known that Sweden was in contact with the European Bowls Union about playing in the their next Championships albeit they had already played in them previously. A further desire to participate in these Championships would mean they had to join World Bowls before they could participate. AE confirmed there had been no further contact with them.
All members had been informed of the change of name from the World Junior Championships to World Youth Championships.
UAE had ceased membership of World Bowls as there had been no indication of progress in development and no response had been received since.
In relation to progress in the review of World Bowls Performance Standards for Synthetic Bowling Green Surfaces and their installation, the review led by leading technical consultant Keith McAuliffe is nearing completion. This is a long complicated process and whilst an interim report had been received from Keith certain feedback remained outstanding and was awaited from accredited laboratories. It was hoped that a final version of the document would be available for the new Board’s meeting in Christchurch.

There was no formal extended signed agreement with Aceit but they had indicated they would continue with the current arrangements relating to the supply of Board uniforms etc. They have also started a pilot exercise for branded merchandise at the 2016 Champion of Champions. It was known that the proprietor of Aceit was going to attend the World Championships and an opportunity would be taken to discuss further with him future dealings.
JB referred to the paper that was going to be produced on World Bowls coaching standards and accreditation. AE and KM mentioned the diversity in standards that existed across the world and that it would be important to have standards that, at a minimum, met with the standards laid down and in existence in the ‘large’ established countries. Further discussion on this and the paper presented by South Africa to the Council meeting would take place at the forthcoming Council meeting.
JB referred to the Strategic Plan expressing the view that it required to be updated and this should be undertaken in time for the new Board.

	Resolved:

Regional Director to re-establish contact with Sweden and Norway to progress their membership of World Bowls.

Strategic Plan to be updated in time for the first meeting of the new Board.


5
BOARD 2016 ACTION PLAN REVIEW
Tabled: President’s report covering the period from 2014 – 2016 had been circulated in advance of the meeting.
The extensive and detailed report linked to the action plan was a report that would be presented at the Council meeting and was a review of the progress made over the past two years with an emphasis on ensuring all MNA’s were made aware of the progress made cross referenced to the 2016 action plan. The report was summarised by JB and  he considered that the Board was now in a far better position than previously with harmony being restored. The world-wide survey had been a major step forward and the findings had received appropriate attention albeit there were limitations in finance and manpower. A major success had been the development strategy but much remained to be done after a pleasing start. The regional system was regarded as the means by which development should continue through the efforts of the Regional Directors. 
Website development had progressed well and the 2nd stage would be used to assist in the development strategy through the asset resource centre that would form part of the website. 
A major step forward was retaining the sport in the Commonwealth Games, down largely to the image that was created at the Glasgow Commonwealth Games in 2014 and the relationship that had been formed between World Bowls in general and particularly International Federation Technical Delegate Kerry Clark OBE and Chief Executive Gary Smith and the CG Federation. The CG Federation had also endorsed World Bowls submission to the IOC for recognition. Recognition would be a major step forward and a decision was expected by December from the IOC Executive Committee.
Another success story was the events programme which ran well and raised the profile of bowling throughout the world with good relationships being formed with host venues and countries.
David Allen had been appointed as the World Bowls PR and Communications consultant, with the quality and output being a success. 

Effective management of finances had been high on the list of priorities and World Bowls now had a robust process in operation. The generation of new income streams remained a problem 

and it continued to be difficult to obtain despite efforts and this would require additional attention over the next twelve months.
CG had been active in this area and several companies had been approached with the outcome result of the IOC application being of interest to prospective sponsors. Headline sponsors for events were difficult to find with offers being below that which was regarded as appropriate.

The report was well received by the Board and covered all the issues currently being actioned by World Bowls. This issue remains a high priority.
	Resolved:

JB would draw up a further plan of action for 2017 for scrutiny and comment by the Board. 


6.
 
FINANCE REPORT
Tabled:  Income and expenditure statement, balance sheet and actual v budget for the current financial year to 30th September 2016, and financial forecast to 2020 had been distributed to directors.
GS referred to his meeting with the President and the WB financial consultant in Leamington, England.  

Forecasting is now much stronger and covers the period up to 2020 and it will continue to be regularly updated by the Chief Executive in consultation with the President.

Appreciation was again recorded for the assistance to date provided by the financial consultant in the construction of the detailed financial forecasting system. 
Proposals in relation to future affiliation fees were discussed together with the options that were available for presentation to MNA’s bearing in mind the discussions that had taken place at the 2014 Council meeting in Glasgow on this subject.
The CE reminded the Board that the financial resolutions to increase the annual fee from 35 pence to 40 pence per registered member and minimum fee from £50 to £60 for years 2017 and 2018 were overwhelmingly approved by member authorities.

In relation to the financial proposal submitted by BA/NZ for a “fixed fee” affiliation fee, the Board were in agreement with the fixed fee proposal by BA/NZ in principle but that if it failed there had to be a “back-up” proposal which would be prepared and submitted by the CE.
	Resolved:

With regard to future affiliation fees, it was agreed by the Board to present the Bowls Australia/Bowls New Zealand financial proposal of a “fixed fee” model to the Council meeting. 
It was agreed the Board has to have a back-up to the original agreed financial resolution as detailed in the April 2016 Board meeting of an increase by 5p per registered member to 45p per registered member for 2019 and 2020 should the BA/NZ proposal be rejected at the Council meeting.


Action:

A financial forecast for both resolutions would be prepared for years up to 2020 and will accompany the two financial resolutions being issued to MNA’s for decision at the Council meeting.
7. 
DEVELOPMENT

Tabled: Reports from Regional Directors circulated in advance of the meeting.

JB referred to the development strategy and emphasised the importance of further immediate action. As a next step, each Regional Director should draw up plans and priority actions for 2017 relative to their region, mentioning areas such as India, Oceania and the African Zones that were in need of assistance in several areas. The Africa and Americas areas appeared to be the most deprived but it was accepted that communications over such an extensive area were difficult. The most productive region was in Oceania/Asia where, for example, Fiji had benefited greatly and the development seminar in Glasgow earlier in the year had been very productive and stimulating.

There is tremendous potential in places like India, which could only benefit from assistance and KM had had already planned and formed a strategy for future development.
JM indicated that he would be coming forward at the next Board meeting with plans for Liberia and Zimbabwe

It was recognised however that the infrastructure and communications in some areas needed attention.
KM briefly outlined the development strategy in Fiji with the assistance of highly respected coach Robbie Dobbins who would be accompanying the Fiji team to the World Championships.
Tonga was progressing well, good at communications, and with the Pacific Games due to be held they had high hopes for the development of a bowling green.

Development of the sport in Korea was going forward with Bowls Korea having applied for Development Membership, which was duly ratified by the Board.
An individual in Vietnam was trying to get the sport off the ground.

KM highlighted that there were many events scheduled to take place over the next few years in the Region.
GS mentioned that Pakistan LBF had provided an update on progress with establishing bowls facilities and it had been emphasised to them that they need to establish a fully laws compliant bowling green to be able to progress from their current development member status.

Both PNG and Tokelau had also shown interest in development of the sport, which was being attended to by KM.
JM reported that most of the African nations only opened this month.
Argentina and Brazil had their first American challenge but otherwise were very quiet on bowling matters.

GS reported that Canada had still to respond to the request to nominate someone to assist JM. It was resolved that JM write to Bowls USA & Bowls Canada for an update in this regard.  

Claudius Lam had been appointed to assist KM in the Asia area of the Asia & Oceania Region.

Falkland Islands membership was to be extended by a further 2 years to aid development but more would be known in time for the next Board meeting.

AE remarked on the Glasgow seminar held in May 2016 and the end result was a considerable move forward in development. One disappointment was the absence of the smaller countries, which was probably down to budgetary reasons.
Turkey are looking to build a top class facility in a luxury hotel and Switzerland had advised they were considering the construction of an outdoor artificial green.

Progress continued to be made in France (F.F.L.B.) and we had now received an application from F.F.L.B. to become associate members. (See CE Report)
Other enquiries had been received from Finland and Hungary.

Action:

Regional Directors to draw up plans and identify priority areas within their regions

JM to request update from Bowls Canada & Bowls USA in relation to request for nomination of an individual to assist in the Americas area of Region.

8. 

WEBSITE 
JB referred to the proposal received from Hunter Johnstone (HJ) on the next stage of the development of the website and had met with them a couple of weeks previously to discuss the way forward, which was linked into the overall development process. This would involve progressing the creation of the previously agreed asset resource centre, which HJ would provide, and include information, posters etc for access by MNA, clubs and other organisations that could tap into and use, thereby progressing further the aim of our website being recognised as a world reference point for our sport. Sponsorship is desired to help offset initial costs of £2.5k. Clips of interest, you-tube videos, bowls play and coaching etc were specifically mentioned.
There was also a possibility of producing a bowls video to be of interest and to attract people to the sport using well known and recognised background scenes and clips from all over the world. 
The end result would be included in the 2017 action plan.
Action:

GS to circulate a request to Directors to ascertain what resources (documents, templates, videos coaching, general information, posters events, etc) they would prefer to be available for download from an asset resource centre to be made available on the website.
CG to forward to WB a short video that had already been produced to advertise the sport
Directors to continue to identify potential sources and leads for GS and CG to pursue for potential advertising and sponsorship.

9
COMMERCIAL

CG updated the Board on her efforts to obtain advertising and sponsorship and she was consulting with David Allen to work out a new strategy. IOC recognition would hopefully assist in opening new doors. A film clip on the website showing all different types and ages of people playing bowls could be another advertising tool advertising what bowls was all about. It was recognised that there was a major problem with the media advertising “older” spectators and this had to be addressed. CG is well placed with the major events taking place in Australia over the next few years. The Board felt that the sponsorship of its events stood the best chance of success.
GS had issued to Directors the latest website figures of “hits” which showed an increasing number of visitors and “hits”.
KM updated the Board with statistics obtained from the Twitter account which started in April 2016 – currently 370 followers. David Allen would be invited to become a co-administrator and would link future articles into the Twitter account such as up to date results from World Bowls events etc 
10
ANNUAL & BIENNIAL COUNCIL MEETINGS

GS advised that the Board had to agree the agenda for both the annual council meeting and the biennial council meeting. The only items for the former were approval of the accounts for 2015 and the re-appointment of the auditor. 

A draft agenda had been drawn up for the biennial council meeting linked into the resolutions that had been submitted and would be circulated for approval.
It was agreed by the Board that the attendees at the meetings would be restricted to bona fide WB accredited members of the press, scrutineers, life members and formally appointed MNAs & Recognised Associations delegates.

GS and JB were invited to attend a conference on the future of bowls organised by Bowls New Zealand prior to the World Championships to make a presentation on development initiatives. 
	Action:

The Board, including the President and the Commercial Director, to provide up to date reports all of which would form party of the agenda.
GS to re-draft the agenda, including the resolutions received for the Board’s approval.

KM to contact David Allen regarding Twitter administration


11.
CHIEF EXECUTIVE REPORT
Tabled: Chief Executive’s written report was circulated to all Directors prior to the meeting and covered affiliation matters, manufacturers and testers, artificial surfaces, events, IOC recognition process, staff matters and Laws Committee matters.
GS also advised that a further five year lease agreement for the World Bowls office at Sportscotland effective from January 2017 is currently being negotiated and that hopefully the conditions for the lease would remain as at present i.e. free from rent, rates and utilities other than telephone.
The Board agreed that Bowls Korea be admitted as a Development Member.
An application form and fees had been received from F.F.L.B. (France) and the Board approved their application for Associate membership subject to the acceptance of amendments to their draft Constitution. This would replace the existing Associate membership of the Perigord Bowling Club who would then affiliate to F.F.L.B. and they would be advised accordingly.
An up-to-date newsletter had been issued and was included in the website.

A new batch of working reference bowls had been required to be produced.

The Board had received two formal bids, from Bowls Cyprus in conjunction with Constantinou Bros Hotels and the Welsh Bowling Association, to host the 2019 Atlantic Championships. After due consideration of the merits of both submissions, the bid received from the Welsh Bowling Association was approved. 

A further approach had been received from WIBC to affiliate to World Bowls and the Board agreed to continue with discussions and negotiations with a view to finalising a draft agreement for consideration by both bodies.
The IOC recognition file included a requirement to move forward on an athlete’s commission. This would be pursued when in New Zealand and would require to be mentioned at the Council meeting. This has to be in place by July 2017.
	Resolved:

Bid by the Welsh Bowling Association to host the 2019 Atlantic Championships be accepted.
That F.F.L.B. (France) application for Associate Membership be approved subject to finalisation of constitution amendments.

That Bowls Korea application for Development Membership be approved


	Action:

In connection with IOC recognition, an athlete’s commission to be formed.

This to be raised at the Biennial Council meeting


12
MEDIA AND PR

It was agreed that the issue of newsletters and PR releases have been well received.

GS advised that he had been advised that the finals of the World Championships would be live streamed and all MNA’s would be advised accordingly to maximise interest.

	Action:

GS to advise MNA’s of the live streaming of the finals of the 2016 World Championships


13
GENERAL BUSINESS

GS advised that correspondence had been received about para events at the 2018 Commonwealth Games and the processes of qualification for this particular event. There was a question and confusion over the qualification criteria and this was being considered at present by the involved organisations. 
The 2022 Commonwealth Games were scheduled at present to take place in Durban. J M advised that a final decision would be made in November as to the host city for these Games.
BA advised they wish to discuss the criteria for qualification for the World Champion of Champions. This issue had been raised in the past and the long established Regulations for representing a nation in international events are clearly known.
Roger Black
Minute taker
28th October 2016
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